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“Pursuing a goal
is a wonderful adventure
of smiles and tears,
courage and fears,
dreams and demands,
passion and patience.”
Primum Non Nocere
Above all do no harm.
This should be one of the foremost
postulates of any health care
practitioner.

INSTRUCTION MANUAL, VERTEBRAL DISTRACTION PUMP

SPINAL STRUCTURES

There are five areas of the spine that I would like to point out to make sure you
understand the biomechanics of the spine and the effect the VDP has on them.

The five are:

1. The Vertebrae
2. Endplates
3. Facets
4. Annulus Fibrosis
5. Nucleus Pulposus

Axial view of a lumbar vertebra and its associated landmarks. Notice the innervation to the zygapophyseal joint by the medial branch
of the posterior primary division. The recurrent meningeal nerve innervates the posterior aspect of the disc, PLL, and anterior aspect
of the spinal dura matter.
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The spinal column is a mobile and very complex structure. The study of the
bone, muscles, nerves, ligaments, and joints of the spine working together is
referred to as the study of spinal biomechanics. The efficiency of the spinal
column, or musculoskeletal mechanical unit, is dependent upon the unity of the
individual parts. Example: The vertebrae and the muscles working
synonymously with one another. This ensures the integrity of each joint of the
spinal column working with one another. Before we can treat the abnormalities
of the spine, we must correctly understand the way the spine moves, and what
the structures within that spinal column are doing in relation to one another as
that movement occurs.

Within each lumbar intervertebral joint is the triple joint complex composed of the
vertebral disc joint anteriorly and the facet joints posterioly. They function
together to maintain the stability of the spinal column. Due to the complexity of
the interaction of each intervertebral joint, we will center our attention on the five
topics stated above. A simple explanation of these follows.

1. THE VERTEBRAE

The vertebrae in the lumbar spine are similar in shape with the exception of
L5 which is larger in the anterior portion than the posterior portion, giving it the
largest circumference of any vertebrae; however, the fourth lumbar vertebra has
more stress on it than any vertebrae in the body.

There are tremendous loads put on the lumbar spine. Loads due to the forces of
lifting and activities that use the musculoskektal system lead to the functioning of
the lumbar spine being responsible for trunk mobility. A typical lumbar vertebrae
is wider side-to-side than anterior-to-posterior.
Anteriorly, the body surface has a convex shape side-to-side. The posterior body
surface has a concave shape side-to-side and top-to-bottom. As we will see later
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in the section involving absorption of compression loads on the spinal column,
this shape is an advantage of the lumbar vertebrae. Both the pedicles and
lamina of the lumbar vertebrae are short and strong compared to the other
vertebrae. The spinous process of the vertebrae are thick and broad.

It is very important to be aware of the variations in the sizes and shapes of the
vertebrae in each of the spinal regions of the spinal column. This increases the
accuracy in locating a dysfunctional spinal motion segment. I recommend
palpating two or three times when locating a dysfunctional spinal motion
segment. Inside the vertebrae of the lumbar spine are a complex order of
trabeculae arranged in both vertical and horizontal patterns. It is the horizontal
trabecular pattern that increases the strength of the vertebral body during
compressive loads. As we age, we gradually lose the height of the horizontal
trabeculae. There is also thickening of the vertical trabeculae. A reduction in
both the horizontal and vertical trabeculae decreases the compressive strength
of the vertebra involved. It is this trabecular thinning that makes people
susceptible to conditions like osteoporosis and vertebral body fractures.

The intervertebral discs are not the shock absorbers of the spine. This shock
absorption is provided to some extent by the sagittal curves and primarily by a
hydraulic mechanism of the vertebral body. During loading there is a collapse of
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the intratrabecular spaces. This collapse can strain the movement of the bone
marrow, thus providing a hydraulic cushion. Since the disc itself is much stiffer
than the vertebral body when excessive compressive loads are introduced, it
causes the end plates of the vertebra or cortex of the vertebra to collapse. The
center portion of the end plates of the vertebrae have the greatest compressive
strength. This strength counters the increased pressure in the area by the
nucleus pulposus upon loading. If compression overload occurs, however, the
central portion will be the first to fail because of the concentrated amount of
stress placed there.

A well-hydrated nucleus pulposus will burst through the endplates during
increased mechanical loading. In degenerated discs, where the nucleus had
dehydrated, compression load is distributed more peripherally. In older patients
who have degenerative discs, endplate fractures or vertebral body fractures are
more common. In the young, there will most frequently be nuclear invagination
of the endplates which are referred to as Schmorl’s nodes, due to compressive
overload. Therefore, most endplate invaginations are characteristic of injuries
sustained in a young age, while peripheral fractures of the endplate, a result of
nuclear dehydration, usually occur as one ages. Remember, nuclear
dehydration progresses with age.

2. ENDPLATES
The endplates form the inferior and superior portions of the vertebrae. They are
comprised of a hyaline cartilaginous material that separates the vertebral body
and the disc, but also attaches the vertebral bodies to the discs. They are also
responsible for the exchange of nutrients to the avascular disc. Brown and
Sultus found that there is a decrease in the fusion of nutrients/substances in
aging endplates.
Evidence shows that when compressive loads are administered during body
movements, the vertical forces are enough to push the hyaline cartilage
endplates into the spongiosum of the vertebra which disrupts the normal pattern
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of the trabecula in the vertebra, as well as the normal biomechanics of the
intevertebral disc. Calcification of the endplate is another common finding in the
older populous. The endplates basically serve the three functions of anchoring
the disc, forming growth zones for immature vertebral bodies, and providing a
permeable barrier between the disc and the vertebral body.

3. FACETS
There are several studies that point to the facet joint as a source of spinal pain
syndrome. The facet joints have a cartilaginous surface, synovium and capsular
ligaments. The capsular ligaments form a bag with synovium in it that lubricates
the joint and allows the full range of motion in the spine. The facet joints mainly
guide and limit movement of the motion segments. It is the intervertebral
foramen that has its posterior portion made up to form the anteromedial border of
the facet joint capsule. The facets are not designed for the support of a
significant percentage of weight in axial compression in the lumbar spine.
Disruption of the facet joint follows a progressive pattern to the diathrodial joint.
Early changes include synovitis with possible synovial folding between the joints.
Interarticular adhesions occur as the degenerative process continues. With
repeated strains, capsular laxity and osteophyte formation occurs.

Degeneration commonly leads to a positional dyskinesia, especially
retrolistheisis, a gradual reduction in disc height, enlargement of the facets, and
posterior displacement result in stenosis of the spinal canal and lateral recesses.
Scar tissue can result.
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This scar tissue can alter the mechanical properties of the joint, which will not
allow it to withstand the external loads, which enhances the possibility of reinjury. The more often it is re-injured and scar tissue is laid down, the more likely
it will be injured again. The facet joints are innervated by the dorsal rami of the
medial branch of the posterior primary division.

4. ANNULUS FIBROSUS
The annular fibrosisis is the outer portion of the intervertrebral disc. It is
comprised of cartilaginous fibers arranged in a somewhat circular shape. There
are 20 to 30 layers of annulus laminates (depending on which author you read)
comprising the annulus. Each layer or laminate has fibers arranged at the same
angle; i.e., approximately 22 degrees for the inner layer. Each layer or laminate
has its fibers at a different angle than its adjacent layer or laminate. It is these
angels and their functions to the involved vertebrae that show us not to use axial
torsion.

The annulus fibrosus is innervated posteriorly by the sinuvertebral nerve
branching off the recurrent meningeal nerve, posterolateral by the same fibers
plus fibers from the greater rami and anteriorly by the gray rami, the facets by the
dorsal rami (medial branch of the posterior primary division). Several studies,
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including those of Bogduc and Mendel, et al, have confirmed the presence of
nerve endings in the annulus portion of the disc. Cox and Shinihara noted nerve
fibers even extended into the nucleus and the posterior longitudinal ligament.

The tensile strength of the annulus is strongest at the anterior and posterior
borders, and are the areas that have the most load placed on them during
flexion/extension. Upon axial torsion, most of the stress load is upon the fibers
that are less than perpendicular to the normal fiber angles. This makes the
annulus most susceptible to the axial torsion type of load.
Since the weakest part of the annulus is its posterolateral portion, this is the area
where most disc lesions occur (Farfan, 1973). This is a very important point to
remember when treating disc lesions. Avoid introducing axial torsion when
adjusting the spinal segments, since it can cause more tearing of the annular
fibers. A straight posterior to anterior adjustive technique is the desirable
technique of choice.

5. NUCLEUS PULPOSUS
The nucleus pulpous is the center portion of the intervertebral disc. It is a gel-like
substance comprising approximately 45 per cent of the intervertebral disc and is
in the posterior central portion of the disc. The nucleus pulposus can change its
shape according to loads placed on the intervertebral disc, but it is
incompressible. When the load is too much upon the intervertebral disc, the
nucleus pulposus must move in relation to the load placed on it. This movement
is usually in the posterolateral direction of the intervertebral disc. Again, the
discs are not shock absorbers of the spine. The nucleus does not absorb
compressive loads. Rather, it allows the compressive forces to be evenly
distributed. Since the posterolateral aspect of the annulus is its weakest point,
this evenly distributed compressive force of the nucleus has its greatest effect on
this area of the intervertebral disc.
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Since the nucleus pulposus has no nerve or blood supply, according to a majority
of authors at this time, nutrients that are essential to it arrive to it through the
effects of effusion, effusion from movement. In short, the intervertebral discs live
by motion. The movements of the spine keep the nucleus pulposus supplied with
its essential nutrients. According to the Textbook of Clinical Chiropractic and
studies listed therein, there is controversy as to the movement of the disc during
certain postural positions. The most definitive study to date stated the nucleus
moves or bulges posteriorly during flexion of the lumbar and thoracic spine and
moves or bulges anteriorly during extension of the lumbar spine.

SPINAL MOTION

There are three planes of the body we need to know and understand in order to
visualize in a patient what the functional spinal units are doing in relation to each
other. The anatomical position for reference is the body facing forward, hands at
the side with the palms facing forward and the feet pointing straight ahead.

The body planes are at right angles to each other and are as follows:

1. Sagittal Plane - Vertical extending anterior to posterior, dividing the body into
right and left sides. Motions concerned with this plane are flexion and
extension.
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2. Coronal Plane - Vertical extending side to side diving the body into the
anterior and posterior components. Motions concerned with this plane
are right and left lateral flexion.

3. Transverse Plan - Horizontal dividing the body into upper and lower
portions. Motions concerned with this plane are right and left rotation.
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There are two types of movement within these three planes that the spinal joint
can perform; one is the rotation and the other is translation. The rotation
movements that the spinal joint can perform are around an axis. The translation
movement of the spinal joint occurs through a plane. Rotation produces torsion
loads, with translation producing the axial or shearing loads. A force that
produces a translational movement is called an axial or shear force. The force
producing rotational movement is called torsion force.
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The rotational movements in the sagittal plane are flexion and extension. The
translational movements along this plane consist of anterior and posterior glide.
Rotational movement in the coronal plane are lateral flexion movements. The
translational movement is lateral glide.

The concurrent axis of movement for flexion is in the anterior aspect of the disc,
which allows the vertebra to tilt and slide anteriorly. The inferior facets move
superior and away from the lower vertebra which puts a stretch on the
ligamentum flavor, interaspinous and suprasinous ligaments, posterior
longitudinal ligaments and the posterior aspect of the capsular ligaments. The
disc will be compressed anteriorly and stretched posteriorly. The concurrent axis
of movement for extension is located in the posterior aspect of the disc, allowing
the vertebra to tilt and move posteriorly. The facets approximate one another,
which restricts further movement in the anterior longitudinal ligament, anterior
portion of the joint capsule, with the anterior portions of the disc being stretched.

The axis for lateral flexion is also localized with the disc space, and shifts from
side to side. The vertebral tilts and slides towards the concave, producing a
smooth continuous arc. This causes the facets to imbricate on the concave side
and separate on the convex side. The disc is compressed on the concave side,
and is stretched on the convex side. The capsular ligaments stretch on the
convex side.

The rotational axis is over the nucleus pulposus. The location of this axis is
important when considering shear and torsional stresses. This can create
injurious forces upon the disc. This axis will move posteriorly more often than
not. This movement can create increased shear between the disc and the
vertebra which increases the stress to the disc fibers.
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A study by Grice and Cassidy evaluated the movements of the lumbar spine and
concluded that lateral flexion and rotation coupled together create enough
increase in shear stress to promote disc lesions. A vast majority of acute disc
patients I have seen acknowledge rotation and lateral flexion in their movements
just prior to their confessed time of injury (verified disc injury). All involved tears
to the annulus fibers. Side posture techniques most often involve rotation and
some lateral flexion in the adjustment to correct lumbar spine subluxations.

The arrangement of the annular fibers allows and resists axial torsion,
flexion/extension, lateral bending and shearing. But when the load overcomes
the resistance, something has to give. The disc, under a compressive load, is
much stiffer than the vertebral body. This is why, in a lot of cases, the vertebral
endplate will fracture before the disc tears.
MECHANICAL LOADS

There are three types of mechanical loads I would like to present with a simple
explanation. The first is compression. The disc is more stiff under compression
than tension. This is due to the increase in hydrostatic pressure of the nucleus
pulposus. Compression overload causes the vertebral endplate or body to fail
rather than the disc. Schmorl’s nodes and compressive fractures are a result of
compression overload.

Torsion is the second type of mechanical load we want to look at. The annular
fibers or the disc resist rotational displacement. Resistance is also offered by the
facets. The facets are less oblique in their spinal angle in the lower lumbar spine
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than they are in the upper lumbar spine and do not offer as much resistance
during rotation. This could be one of the very important reasons why the L5-SI
disc level is the most commonly lesioned disc.

Shear mechanical loading is a horizontal translation movement and is restricted
by the annulus fibrosis fibers. A great deal of stress is necessary to cause
abnormal displacement in the horizontal translation. The stiffness of the spine
restricts this movement and is greater during shearing than during axial rotation
or lateral bending/flexion. Usually, if a retrolisthesis or laterolisthesis is seen on
x-ray, there has been a severe disruption in the restraining mechanism of the
annulus. The facets also limit the shear forces of the lumbar spine, although the
facets offer resistance to the posterior shear forces.
Obviously the facets have something to do with this because of the change in
their anatomically oblique position.

There are many other factors involved in spinal mechanical failure, but these
three concern us the most. Although, as patients who have had prior disc
problems age, they appear to be much more susceptible to degeneration and the
effects of long-standing problems in their spine, particularly their posterior joint
facets.

Also, remember, according to Plaugher, in the Textbook of Clinical Chiropractic,
that any disc disrangement is accompanied by an alteration in triple joint
complex. Therefore, if you are dealing with a disc problem, always correct any
malposition subluxations that exist. Having the spine in its normal anatomical
position will enhance the reaction to care the Doctor of Chiropractic is
implementing into his back care program.
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VDP TECHNIQUE MANUAL

TREATING YOUR PATIENT

The examination should include all appropriate tests and analysis as well as a
complete radiographic study with MRI and/or CAT scan, if necessary. It is
imperative that the proper level of involvement be found.

If there is any doubt, I recommend MRI and/or CAT scan to verify. Distracting
the wrong level can possibly increase the symptoms.

Ask the patient if there is an increase, decrease or no change immediately after
applying the VDP or while applying it. This will give you a clue to see if you are
on the right level.
Once you have completed your examination, which should confirm the level of
involvement, the treatment begins. An increase in symptoms or pain can indicate
you are on the wrong level. Some change in symptoms is normal due to the
change being made.
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Familiarize yourself with the VDP in how to engage the legs/tips for the
distraction on the involved vertebra. There is a VDP designed for the cervical
spine and one for the lumbar spine. The tips of the cervical VDP are closer
together and angled at 14 degrees vs 7 degrees for the lumbar. In the thoracic
spine I use the cervical VDP from T7 upwards and the lumbar VDP from T8
downwards.

The handle must be compressed towards the legs/tips before the yoke can be
activated, separating one set of legs from another. Essentially, the goal of the
VDP is to distract or separate only the posterior aspects of the involved vertebra
without moving its anterior parts towards one another. This also will open up any
imbricated facets. Only a few millimeters of separation are necessary to create
the desired centripetal effect within the nucleus pulposus. Too much separation
of the posterior aspects of the involved vertebra can cause the anterior portion of
the same vertebra to move towards one another. This will negate to centripetal
force within the disc. The centripetal force draws or sucks the herniated portion
of the disc back into its normal anatomical position. If the anterior portions of the
vertebrae move toward one another, a centrifugal force will be created, pushing
the herniated portion of the disc or bulged portion of the disc, further past its
normal anatomical boundary. A centripetal force moves toward the center of the
nucleus pulposus. A centrifugal force moves outward promoting the disc bulge.

This is why it is important to distract or separate only a few millimeters, 1.5 to 3.0
millimeters maximum. This is to a degree dependent upon the body type you are
treating i.e., an endomorph responds better to opening approximately 3 mm. This
is also dependent upon the size of the vertebrae, you are dealing with.
Distraction, when used properly, creates a centripeal force, which causes the
herniated portion of the disc to relocate back to its normal or presymptomatic
position. It is also very important to consider body type, i.e.,
endomorph/mesomorph/ectomorph, when spreading the tips of the VDP. As you
use the VDP you will gain a knowledge of which setting to use. The VDP does
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work effectively when applied properly, so give yourself time when beginning to
use it and to get a feel for how the soft tissue complies with the distraction.

As with all techniques, it takes time and practice to effectively apply it, you will
see the results and begin to see referrals from patients you have helped with the
VDP, and you will be surprised at its effectiveness.

Prior to applying the VDP upon the patient, make certain the disc area,- involved
disc,- and associated structures (i,e, supportive muscles), are ready for the VDP
application. It is much easier to work on a disc herniation if the paraspinal
muscles are relaxed as opposed to contracted/spasmed. Sedation of the
involved nerve decreases its sensitivity as opposed to stimulation, which
increases its sensitivity. The goal of physiotherapy in the initial treatment phase
is to decrease the symptoms the patient is undergoing.
Whatever you are used to using to control the hypersensitivity, continue using it.
There are conflicting views as to what is best to control the symptomology.
However, I will state what works best for me. If there are any questions, consult
your physiotherapy manual for the desired results. I have stopped using
ultrasound altogether in any disc lesion, since in my case studies, it appears to
increase the sensitivity of the involved area.

The goal is to alleviate the cause of the symptomology, whether it is from a
herniated disc, facet syndrome or from a spasmodic muscle with which the nerve
is associated. Several times I have seen a herniated disc put back into its
normal anatomical/asymptomatic position, only to see a piriformis contraction
continue to put pressure upon the sciatic nerve, causing continued radicular pain.

Since piriformis syndrome alone can cause lower extremity pain, it is essential to
clear any and all pressure upon the neural pathway, whether it is from the disc or
from soft tissue. When piriformis syndrome is creating the radicular
symptomology, the pain normally goes from the buttocks down the leg with no
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low back/spinal discomfort. A disc problem will cause pain from the low back as
well as the buttocks and the leg. Although in most cases, a prolapsed disc will
not create any pain at all in the low back, just the extremity.

It should be noted that if there is no back pain, but radiculopathy is present and
piriformis syndrome is ruled out, you will be dealing with a prolapsed disc. The
treatment protocol still remains the same, although the patient needs to be aware
of the condition and must continue with daily exercise to promote the healing
process.
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Patients with a prolapsed disc usually require more treatments and they must
understand that their condition more often than not requires some degree of
lifelong care at a level the chiropractor and the patient feel comfortable with. I
treat to the point where the patient can go through his/her daily routine with
minimal discomfort. At this point, the patient is treated on a basis which allows
the patient to perform his/her daily routine with minimal pain. If the patient is
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doing the home care program on a daily basis, usually the treatment frequency
can be at one time per month, or less.
Recent research has shown that heat alone actually increases the inflammation.
Ice acts as an anesthetic by decreasing the inflammation and blood flow, while
decreasing the sensitivity of the involved nerve(s).
I use ice only, with no heat. Bear in mind that degenerative changes (moderate
to severe) ie., osteoarthrosis, responds better to hot/cold therapy than just ice.
Advanced arthritic conditions do not respond well to ice. This is one of the few
conditions where heat is indicated. Decreasing the response of the nociceptors
will help in controlling the nerve’s reaction to the treatment. With electrical
therapy, the positive pad is placed over the hot disc and will repel the positive
ions the disc in releasing. The negative pad draws the positive ion towards it.
The current flow goes from the disc to the piriformis muscle belly/gluteus
maximus, and from BL54 (bladder 54) to KI1 (kidney 1). Once again, place one
positive pad over the involved disc and one over BL54, and place the negative
pads over the piriformis muscle belly/glutes maximus and KI1, which is located
between the third and fourth distal metatarsals of the symptomatic extremity.
(Some authors have changed BL54 to BL40.) The point is located on the
posterior knee, approximately 1” below the posterior knee crease.

I also use the origin/insertion technique when patient’s tolerance permits. This
includes goading the insertion/origin and/or muscle belly of the gluteal muscles,
piriformis, obturator internus and externus, hamstrings, gastrocnemius/soleus,
and the muscles of the longitudinal arches. These muscles can be goaded when
dealing with the L3-4, L4-5, and the L5-SI disc levels. When the disc is posterocentral with symptoms down both legs, then goad both extremities for a better
response. Also, when patient’s tolerance permits, I goad the psoas muscle on
the symptomatic side. Once again, goading the lumbar paraspinal muscles of
the involved area will help on any level of disc herniation.
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You must be careful using gouding in the treatment of disc disorders of the
cervical spine. Limit the muscle gouding to light trigger point therapy, and use
EMS (electric muscle stimulation) avoiding the carotid reflex. This is a personal
choice of mine. Ultrasound oscillated at approximately 1 million times pr second.
I have stopped using ultrasound completely when dealing with disc problems and
facet syndrome. The goal is to decrease nerve sensitivity!

Normally, as patient

tolerance permits, I goud trigger points of the scalene group, levator scapulae,
splenius cervicus and capitus. I often use cold therapy over the posterior cervical
spine at the involved level.

One joint dysfunction I am seeing more and more of in cervical discs, especially
in chronic cases, is a first, second, third, fourth or even a fifth costovertebral
subluxation on the side of the radiculopathy. It is an advantage in treating disc
cases to check for all contributing factors. You must remember that rib head
subluxations can also cause referred shoulder/arm pain by themselves. So,
make certain you check this area, especially if you are having problems getting
the patient to respond to your treatments.

In treating disc lesions, which are not very common, and facet syndrome which
are very common, in the thoracic spine, I follow the same treatment protocol that
I use I the cervical and lumbar spines. Again, I use the cervical VDP on
problems at the 7th thoracic level and above, I use the lumbar VDP from the 8th
thoracic vertebra and below. You must be aware that the contact points the VDP
is placed upon are not at the level of the spines processes of the involved
vertebrae. The spinous processes of the involved vertebrae are approximately 1
to 1.5 levels above the spinous processes.

This is not a constant as the spinous process of the upper thoracic vertebrae are
closer to your contact points the VDP is placed upon versed the lower thoracic
spinous processes which are further away from the contact points of the involved
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vertebrae that the VDP is placed upon. Palpation and x-rays help immensely
when searching for the proper placement contact points. In palpating you will
feel an elevation of the rotated vertebrae you are working on. Remember, the
spinous processes are longer in the lower thoracic than in the upper thoracic.

In my work, cervical disc herniations respond faster than lumbar disc herniations
when using the VDP. The VDP works beautifully in the cervical spine in
comparison to other techniques I have tried. There are many cases I have
treated where compete relief was attained in less than three treatments. You
must remember that this is a result of my using the VDP for many years, and
several of these cervical disc lesions are corrected in one treatment. The real
key to the to the quick response is the proper placement of the VDP upon the
involved level of the cervical spine.

This is where radiographs and palpation help immensely. Improper VDP
placement can increase the intensity of the symptoms. When the VDP is placed
correctly, you should see a decrease in the symptomology with the treatments.
You must understand, of course, that this is after becoming familiar with its
placement and its usage. Once again, as with any technique, it takes a little time
and effort to become efficient in using the VDP. Very few cervical cases I have
treated with the VDP have not had an immediate effect.
IF YOU DO NOT SEE THIS WITH YOUR PATIENTS, CHECK TO MAKE
CERTAIN YOU ARE ON THE PROPER LEVEL OF INVOLVEMENT,
DISTRACTING ONLY THE VERTEBRAE ADJACENT TO THE DISC
HERNIATION.

© VDP International, Inc.

22

Being above or below the proper contact point can result in undesirable effects.
It is imperative to have proper placement of the VDP upon the spine. You can
ask the patient if there is an increase or decrease in the symptomology. If there
is an increase check to make sure you are on the proper intervertebral level.

With the patient in the prone position, the area to be worked on should be in
slight flexion, approximately 10 to 20 degrees.
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In the lumbar spine, pelvic SOT blocks can be used. In the cervical spine, a drop
section headpiece can be used, or simply have the patient flex his/her chin
toward the chest to approximate 10 to 20 degrees flexion. When you locate the
level of involvement, you can draw a line with a marker on the skin perpendicular
to the spine, between the spinous processes of the involved vertebrae. Also, you
can mark with a dot the corresponding spinous processes of the involved
vertebra. This will allow the tips of the leg of the VDP to be properly placed.

In order to distract the involved vertebra, the VDP tips must be placed so that the
tips separate from each other on each side of the spinous processes of the
involved vertebra. This movement occurs superior from inferior or cephalad from
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caudad. Contact points of the tips of the VDP will be on the soft tissue above the
lamina transverse process junction.
The placement of the VDP tips in the lumbar spine should approximate the
intraspinous space marked by the drawn line, one tip on each side of the spinous
process of the involved superior vertebra and one tip on each side of the spinous
process of the involved inferior vertebra.

In the cervical spine, the intraspinous space will be slightly inferior to the actual
disc space or facets of the involved vertebra. The spinous processes of the C6,
C7 and T1 are normally longer that the other cervical spinous processes.

Therefore, it is important to radiographically confirm the landmarks of the spine if
there is any question as to location. At ¼ inch to ½ inch superior placement of
the tips of the VDP to the involved intraspinous space is recommend.
Remember, there is soft tissue between the tips of the VDP and the vertebra you
are distracting. Once you have located the area of the spine to be distracted and
have marked the skin above it, the procedure is the same.

Once the tips of the VDP have been properly placed, exert downward (P to A)
pressure upon the handle with you palm until the handle bottoms out. While
keeping downward pressure, squeeze your fingers to the palm and hold for ten to
fifteen seconds; then, slowly release. Continue this procedure and repeat it five
times. Make sure you keep the down ward pressure as you squeeze to initiate
the separation. You will see the skin stretch as the separation occurs. If needed,
you can use both hands to properly stabilize the VDP. It is important that equal
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downward pressure be exerted evenly on all four tips. Too much pressure
exerted on the tips over the inferior involved vertebra and/or the tips over the
superior vertebra will cause the tips to slide over the skin. If necessary, you can
increase the downward pressure to make sure enough pressure is being used to
cause separation of the posterior aspects of the vertebra. I keep my wrists in a
neutral position with my forearm and wrist, from my elbow to the VDP at a
perpendicular position to the spine. Having your wrist in flexion/extension can
possibly create wrist problems with extensive usage of the VDP.

The patient will let you know if too much pressure is being introduced. You can
also use an algometer to test patients’ tolerance. As you use the VDP, you will
gain a “feel” for the proper placement and pressure to be used. It can be used
on multiple level disc or facets disorders as will as single level disorders.

When using the VDP on multiple disorders, start at the level producing the most
symptomology. If the symptomology is equal, then start superior and work down.

A geriatric ectomorph would not require the same setting as a 30-year-old
mesomorph. Remember, too much separation will cause a centrifugal effect,
which will promote the bulge as opposed to reducing it. If in doubt as to what is
efficient, begin with less distraction, and increase gradually. The original VDP
plastic model had a slide mechanism to limit the distraction. Over time, and with
experience, it was agreed that most doctors, including us, used the instrument at
the “5” or top setting. The new VDP instruments have eliminated the slide, so the
doctor can use his or her “feel” to get the correct amount of distraction.

Once the distraction has been done with the VDP, the alteration in the triple joint
complex must be addressed. Plaugher, in the Textbook of Clinical Chiropractic,
states that any disc herniation is accompanied by an alteration in the triple joint
complex. He advocated the use of a short level-adjusting instrument to
accomplish this. I recommend using a short lever impaction instrument.
© VDP International, Inc.

26

This is to be done in a posterior to anterior direction. Drop section tables can be
used, but in many cases during the initial phase, it can be too much for the
patient to handle. Adjust all vertebrae that are subluxated and not in their
normal anatomical position. One thing is very clear – no side posture or torsion
moves are to be used, except perhaps in the sacro-iliac joints, with special care
to keep the spine neutral. Axial torsion can create an adverse effect on the
fibers of the annulus fibrosus.

Plaugher describes the actual mechanics involved in the Textbook of Clinical
Chiropractic. This is for practitioners who use techniques other than Activator
Methods Chiropractic Technique (AMCT). I say this because this is what I am
most comfortable with. Obviously, normalizing all misalignments will not hurt, but
help.

As stated earlier, the VDP does work effectively in the treatment of disc
herniation and facet syndrome. As far as facet syndrome and/or facet
imbrication is concerned, you need to open the jammed facets to correct the
anatomical distortion, which will allow the body to begin to heal the involved facet
area and subsequent problems that occur with it. There are many pre and post
treatment MRI/CT scans that verify its effectiveness. Give yourself the
opportunity to see this by learning to use the VDP correctly. There are very few
techniques or instruments that I have studied or see that work as effectively as
the VDP does at all levels – cervical, thoracic, and lumbar. As with any
technique or instrument, one has to take the time and make the effort to learn
how to apply it correctly. Of the doctors who have used it thus far, those taking
the time to learn how to use it correctly are the ones who are seeing excellent
results. That leaves it up to the doctor as to how successful the VDP will be in
his practice.

One important facet to remember is that you will see many more facet problems
than disc problems. Although the technique to correct them is the same, your
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ICD-10 diagnosis codes will be different. A general rule of thumb is this: a disc
lesion hurts more when the patient sits and the radicular pain goes below the
knee of the involved extremity; facet syndrome hurts more when the patient
stands with the pain going down to the knee and not below it.

There are always variations to this rule of thumb. As an example, if you see a
patient who has a bulged disc within 48 hours after the disc has bulged, a lot of
the time the pain has yet to extend below the knee and in any cases the radicular
pain is only in buttocks on the involved side. I have also seen many cases of
chronic facet syndrome where the pain extends below the knee of the involved
side and hurts when the patient stands or sits.

Another part of the treatment protocol involves supplying the body with
supplements that will allow the regeneration of annular fibers of the disc.
Besides putting the disc back toward its normal anatomical position, there is the
necessity of strengthening the annular fibers that will help in keeping the nucleus
pulposus within its normal border. Enclosed you will see the back care program,
I use. It is simple and effective. Make sure your patient exercises within the
limits of pain. Too much pain during the exercise means stop that exercise.

In chronic facet syndrome, as well as disc lesions, where there has been damage
to the cartilaginous areas of the facet, the chiropractor should offer a supplement
to help with the regeneration of this damaged cartilaginous area. There are
several supplements that will help in accomplishing this. Among them are
chondroitin sulfate, glycosaminoglycans and glucosamine sulfate. Patients with a
sulfa allergy can use glucosamine hydrochloride. I recommend 1500 mg per day
for three months, the 500 to 800 mg per day for three additional months.
Methyl-sulfonyl-methane (MSM) can also be used, provided the patient is not
intolerant to sulfur.
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The exercise part of the treamtent protocol involves returning the tone to the
supportive muscles of the involved area. The musculature of the body is a main
stabilizing factor in the treatment of disc disorders and facet syndromes. This will
help in stabilizing the involved area. All practicing chiropractors know the
importance of this fact, and I am certain you know the proper exercises to
institute into the back care program you give your patients, This also applies to
the ergonomic: i.e., sleeping, working and postural changes. If the Dr. does
his /her job correctly but there is no patient compliance, the correction of the
problem can take much longer. I have personally told patients that do not comply
that there is nothing more I can do for them.

As with most adjusted techniques, advancements can be make as research is
done. I am sure that as more cases are complained, knowledge will be gained.
If anyone has insight in how the VDP can be applied to yield greater and more
thorough results, that input would be greatly appreciated. Feel free to contact us
with your comments.

VDP International, Inc.
www.vdpump.com
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Case study from the FONAR stand up MRI
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Inventors of the Vertebral Distraction Pumps

BACK CARE PROGRAM FOR DISC PATIENTS
By Bruce Broughton D.C. and Gregg Anderson, D.C.

1.)

Exercise Program:
A. Do the exercises that do not produce pain or discomfort.
B. Do on a regular basis – this is a life long program instituted to keep
patient’s supportive structures strong and they should especially be done
when patients start to feel symptoms return.
C. Abdominal Bracing Exercise- These are core exercises designed to
keep patient stable and keep supportive muscles strong enough to
stabilize the spine and pelvis and reduce the likelihood of exacerbations –
(re-injuries).
D. Limitations on exercise and physical therapy; when the spinal cord is
injured there is a cutting off of the normal nerve supply to the muscles that
are vital to restoring patients to their physical condition prior to the spinal
injury; this can cause the patient to use the injured area without the proper
nerve supply and blood supply; you don’t drive a car with a flat tire so do
not push the body and the injured area without the proper restoration of
the injured area.

2.)

Ergonomic Changes:
A. Do not sit for more than 30-45 minutes while symptomatic.
B. Change positions from standing, sitting, and lying down.
C. Wear a supportive belt while initial severe symptoms are still present –
might need to wear at night while sleeping; also put belt on after
treatment.
D. No extensive, repetitious usage of affected area while nerve retracing –
healing – is still occurring.

3.)

Supplements:
A. Combination of glucosamine sulfate/hydrochloride, chondroitin sulfate and
methane (MSM).
B. If prescribed by your M.D., take any muscle relaxers and or pain
medication when necessary. Just don’t get overconfident and re-injure
yourself. Pain has a way of warning you when it is not masked with meds.
C. For three months, take 1500 mgs. Glucosamine a day, then reduce to 800
mgs. per day for 3 more months. After 6 months, the maximum amount of
cartilage builder will be laid over the torn disc.
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D. Eat an anti-inflammatory diet. Fresh pineapple is really good. You can also
add ginger, turmeric (curcumin) garlic and raw fresh vegetables. Fresh
wild fish and supplements of Omega-3 is also very good.

4.)

Ice Therapy:
A. Ice affected area at least three times a day for 15 minutes with a thin
layer in- between the skin and the ice pack.

5.)

Sleeping:
A. Can sleep with low back support belt; try sleeping on your back with or
without the knee’s bent depending on which one provides more comfort.
B. Can sleep on the most comfortable side in a fetal position with a sturdy
pillow between your knees.
C. These are the only sleeping positions that will not re-injure the
symptomatic area.
D. You want to be in a position that does not introduce axial torsion-twisting,
into the spine.

6.)

Appointments:
A. To ensure maximum response to the treatments given for your disc
condition – keep designated appointments – this will ensure maximum
response to the treatments.

7.)

Drink at least 6 tumblers of water per day – this will help flush any toxins out
of the body which promotes the healing process. One way to know you’ve
had enough water, is that if your urine is clear or pale yellow.

8.)

If the patient will follow this back care program daily, or on a regular basis, the
patient’s response rate improves dramatically; without following this back care
program that patient extends the time and work necessary to resolve the
injury and he/she will not reach the maximum potential that would normally
occur if the back care program was followed.
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Billing codes for usage of Vertebral Distraction Pump

We cannot tell any provider how to bill or what to bill for their services.
However, we can tell you that most doctors we talk to simply bill it as an
adjustment.
In California, this is code 98940- 1-2 areas, or 98941- 2-3 areas, or
98942- 4 or more areas.
Some doctors bill unlisted modality separately.
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